STEEPLE BARTON PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF A MEETING OF STEEPLE BARTON PARISH COUNCIL 

MONDAY 17 MARCH 2014

THE ALICE MARSHALL HALL, MIDDLE BARTON

	Councillors Present:
	Janice Dyer (Chair), John Bews, Trish Cyster, Andrew Henderson, Andy Hinton


	Public:
	2 

	
Clerk:
	Abigail Beale




PUBLIC QUESTION TIME 
No questions were raised at this time.

835
To receive apologies for absence

Apologies received from Cllr Gardner, Cllr Knight, Cllr Rees and County Cllr Hudspeth.
836
Declarations of Interest
To receive declarations of interest in accordance with the council’s Code of Conduct (and section 106 of the Local Government Finance Act 1992).

Cllr Hinton declared an interest in point 10b on the agenda relating to parking in South Street.

837
Minutes of the last meeting 

The minutes from the meeting held on 17 February 2014 were approved and signed as an 
accurate record.

Matters arising
· Car park sign to encourage shop customers to park in the Sports & Social Club car park – Cllr Henderson had not spoken to the owner of the property where the proposed sign is hoping to be sited.  The clerk to write a letter to the property owner instead.

· Dog mess – dog mess had been found on the playing field.  Cllr Dyer to highlight the issue in the April edition of the bulletin.
838
Update - Localism Act: Intention to Bid - The Carpenters Arms

Two volunteers had come forward to help Mr Madden take this project forward.  As Mr Madden had volunteered to Chair the steering group, the clerk was asked to forward the contact details for these volunteers to Mr Madden.

RESOLVED

THAT, the PC would leave the steering group to take this project forward.  

As the village shop was up for sale, discussions were had about whether this should become a village asset.  Various conversations Cllr Bews had had with parishioners suggested that they would prefer the PC to be involved in saving the village shop over The Carpenters Arms.  Cllr Dyer suggested that if this was the case, then someone should approach the PC direct to discuss further. 


Cllr Cyster commented on the shop being a going concern and therefore very unlikely to be threatened with closure.  

RESOLVED

THAT, in the unlikely event that the shop was threatened with closure, then the PC would support any action necessary to keep the shop open.  
839
Reports from District and County Councillors (Appendix A) 

Nothing further was added to County Cllr Hudspeth’s report.

District Councillor Goffe’s was pleased that Cllr Knight had offered to carry out a speed check along Worton Road.  He reported having a meeting scheduled with the Environmental Department at WODC on 19 March to discuss the issue of the recycle lorry being too big to get down Rayford Lane.  He asked if there were any other issues that needing bring up.  A member of the public asked why the recycle lorries have a plastic bag on the outside of the lorry which could easily be ripped off, leading to litter being spilt.  Cllr Dyer said she would ask Cllr Goffe to raise this during his meeting.  


Information about a £50,000 grant available to help communities improve facilities had been 
received from WODC.  Cllr Cyster suggested adding a village hall onto the current Sports 
& 
Social Club.  Cllr Hinton to bring the grant to the attention of the Playing Field Committee.
840
Parish Council Elections 2014


In the event of the Parish Council being contested, the clerk confirmed that the Parish 
Council election would take place on Thursday 22 May, together with the District Council 
and European elections.  A timetable of main dates relating to the election was handed out 
to all councillors.  The clerk went on to confirm that the ‘Notice of Election’ had to be 
published no later that 14th April, with nominations being submitted after this date.  
Nomination papers to arrive at the election offices at the District Council no later than 24th 
April 2014 at 4pm. 

RESOLVED

THAT, Cllr Dyer would promote interest in the PC elections in the April edition of the bulletin and the clerk would display the poster on the notice board and website.
841
Correspondence not covered elsewhere in the Agenda

(a)
Emergency Plan
Cllr Dyer had details of key holders for Sandford St Martin Cricket Club and the village hall and would therefore e-mail these to Cllr Knight.

Cllr Cyster said that she would forward Cllr Knight information she has collated in the past relating to the plan so it could be included.
Cllr Hinton confirmed his interested in becoming a Community First Responder.

A member of the public asked whether insurance would be necessary in the event of any incident.  Cllr Cyster said the PC would look into this.


(b)
Correspondence from Heyford Parish Council re. Drainage system, Station Road, 

Lower Heyford
The PC had been copied in on an e-mail from Heyford Parish Council to OCC regarding the poor drainage system along the B4030 through Lower Heyford due to the size and number of lorries using the road through the village.  They were requesting a weight restriction to be imposed on this road.  They had copied the PC in the hope that the PC would support the request.


RESOLVED

THAT, the PC would ask Steve Ferrelly of Bartons HGV Action Group and County Cllr Hudspeth to remind Enstone Airfield to use the lorry signage, and for the clerk to give Heyford Parish Council contact e-mail addresses for Mr Ferrelly and Cllr Hudspeth so that they can co-ordinate between the two villages.

(c)
Youth Shelter


Mr Raworth had sent an e-mail to the PC confirming that he had painted over some 

obscene language in the Youth Shelter.  It was agreed that the shelter would need 

painting prior to the pre-school fete taking place in May.  



RESOLVED


THAT, the clerk would thank Mr Raworth on behalf of the PC and also ask him if he 
would be interested in volunteering to paint the rest of the shelter before the pre-
school fete, with the PC funding the paint.  This was proposed by Cllr Hinton and 
seconded by Cllr Cyster.
842
Matters arising and not covered elsewhere in the agenda

(a) 
Community Led Plan (CLP) – Your Village, Your Say
At the last CLP meeting people had agreed to carry out specific jobs.  The group were also trying to promote the plan and get people involved in different aspects of the plan but not to actually be on the committee.  Westcote Barton were getting involved.  Next meeting scheduled for 2 April at 7pm at the Fox pub.    

(b) 
Affordable Housing Update, including the memorial tree at Dashwood House



Dashwood House – A quote to replace and plant a new cherry tree had been 


obtained.  The cost was £105.50.  The contractor who had accidently removed the 

tree had offered to send a cheque to the PC for £150 to cover the costs.

The resident next to the land where the proposed tree was going to be planted (end of Jarvis Close, next to Frances Road) and where the memorial bench had been relocated had asked whose responsibility it was to maintain the hedge on this piece of land.  Even though the PC cut the grass on this piece of land, they were unsure who owned it.

RESOLVED
THAT, the clerk would contact the land registry to find out who owns this piece of land and the hedge.


WODC had contacted the PC to ask for their opinion on the address name for the 

five new properties that were being built on the land where Dashwood House had 

been.     
RESOLVED
THAT, the new properties would be called ‘Dashwood Terrace’.  All agreed on this name. 

(c) 
Grass cutting contract
The clerk had drawn the contract up. 
RESOLVED
THAT, the clerk would e-mail a copy of the contract to Cllr Henderson and Cllr Cyster for approval prior to sending.
843 
Circulation Folder 


No matters were raised.
844

Reports


(a)
School Governors report - Cllr Henderson
The Chair of Governors, Darren Silvester, was present at the meeting. He provided an update which included news that the school had been awarded the ‘Artsmark’ award. The school had been involved in various sporting activities including a recent netball tournament where the school had come second in small schools.  The school choir had taken part in the recent Chipping Norton music festival, during which they received a commended award. 

Richard Brown had recently been voted in as new parent governor and the next governors meeting was due to take place in the next week.


(b)
Highways, pavements and verges



White lines in Church Lane - James Wright from OCC had come out to discuss the 

white lines and parking issues in Church Lane.  During that meeting it had been 


agreed that OCC would re-paint the yellow lines outside the school and pre-school, 

put ‘Keep clear’ signs outside no. 21 and 24 Church Lane and paint ‘Give way’ 


markings on the road from Mill Lane onto South Street to save confusion as to 


whose right of way it was.



Parking in South Street and entrance to Holliers Crescent from North Street – An e-

mail had been received from a resident of South Street about the continual 


problems with the parking in South Street, this followed an incident 



involving the resident reversing out of her drive and hitting into a parked car.  




Discussions were had about what could be done to prevent the parking issues in 

South Street and also in North Street near the junction to Holliers Crescent, 


including putting yellow lines down.  It was also decided that James Wright from 

OCC should be invited to a site visit to look at these two problem areas.  The issues 

are more prominent in the evening and so it would be good to carry out the visit at 

this time.



RESOLVED



THAT, the clerk would contact James Wright to arrange a meeting and the 


WODC Community Warden to come have a look at the problem.  


The clerk to also look into the procedure for putting yellow lines down.  



Spring clean – Cllr Dyer would ask the girl guides to help out with the village litter 

picking.  10 sets of equipment would be required for picking the litter up across the 

week of 7th – 14th April.  Litter that had been picked up would need to be taken away 

by WODC on Monday 14th April.   


(c)
Transport – The Chair

 


Cllr Dyer had attended a recent transport meeting during which it had been 


confirmed that budgets would change, with 4 million being reduced to 2 million.  

Dial a ride will end in a year’s time.  A transport survey was discussed during ‘Your 

village, your say’.  Need to ask committee if this is to be taken forward.    


(d)
Sports and Social Club/Playing Fields


Playing Field AGM was to take place the following Wednesday during which Cllr 


Hinton would put himself forward for the committee.


(e)
Arts and Leisure



Grants up to £50,000 available to help communities improve facilities.



RESOLVED



THAT, the clerk would e-mail Mr Silvester with details and to also put the details 

onto the website.
845
Planning applications – Cllr. Henderson


- 57 Rectory Crescent, remove existing garage and erection of single and two storey side 
   extension - no objections were raised.

A resident had approached Cllr Henderson about the newly erected building/garage at 34 
Holliers.  They had asked if the colour of the new garage was going to be changed so it 

matched/blended in with the house.  


RESOLVED


THAT, the clerk would contact WODC Planning Dept to find out more information.

18 Enstone Road – the PC had contacted WODC Planning Dept regarding a building that had 
been erected on the land at 18 Enstone Road.  Nearby residents were concerned that a 
more permanent structure may replace the structure that is currently there and wondered 
if they needed to submit any concern at this point.  The clerk had spoken to WODC and they 
confirmed that there is nothing the residents can do unless this happens and it goes to 
planning.  The contact at WODC confirmed that they would only get involved if the current 
structure/building had someone living independently in it, that is not connected 
to the 
house, or if the height of the structure was over 2.5 metres from floor to ridge. 


RESOLVED


THAT, the clerk would contact the concerned resident to explain the situation.
846
Finances 


(a)
Report from Finance Sub Committee of its meeting 11 March 2014



Bulletin funding, the naming of the five new properties on the land where 


Dashwood House had been sited and 18 Enstone Road were all discussed.  Cllr Bews 

raised the need to get all or at least the majority of councillors to agree that they 

were happy with the proposed response to Cllr Hudspeth on the new Home to 


School Transport Policy decision.  Paperwork in relation to the internal and external 

audit was also discussed in preparation for this year’s audit.  




Everyone was happy with the budget tracker.  The clerk confirmed that the grass 

cutting grant for 14/15 was £2,075.62, however, it should be noted that it was likely 

that the grant would be reduced by 50% in 2015/16.




RESOLVED



THAT, all Councillors present were happy with the proposed response to Cllr 


Hudspeth on the new Home to School Transport Policy.


(b) 
Accounts for payment


      
i) 
To consider and approve accounts for payment (Appendix B to agenda 



March 2014)  

     
 ii) 
Accounts not on Appendix B submitted by 8pm on 17 March 2014 



Bulletin funding, Mr Lawrie = £200.00



Nicholsons = £105.50 






RESOLVED



THAT, all payments listed were agreed.

847
To receive items for next agenda
848
AOB


849
Date and location of next meeting 

To confirm the date of the next meeting, this is scheduled for Monday 14th April 2014 at the Alice Marshall Hall, Middle Barton at 8pm. 
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  Signed .............................................


